OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
July 25, 2017
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA

PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  Chairman Skains gave the invocation and Mr. Taves led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Tommy Vitrano; Mr. Ed Yerger; Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; Mr. Earl Garber; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter   

Members absent: Mr. John Compton, Secretary/Treasurer; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Southern University Agricultural Center Representative
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, State Conservationist USDA-NRCS;
Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Clay Alexander, LDAF-OSWC and Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none. 
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the June 27, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the June 27, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as emailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Garber made a motion to approve the June 27, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as emailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review the agenda items with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said last month it was mentioned that there were six districts behind schedule earning their Farm Bill allocation and he contacted each of the districts and there is no issue with four districts as they will be earning all of their allocations.  He said the other two districts will be very close to earning all their allocations and all unearned funds, less than $2,000 can be easily transferred to other districts at the end of the August reporting period.
District Funding
Mr. Spicer said we have received our State funding budget and it has been cut by $31,141 which means an average cut of about $700 per district.  He said the OSWC budget stayed the same.  He said the OSWC does not have a large enough state allocated funds budgeted to fund the office. Mr. Garber asked if the $700 cut would be off of last year’s budget amount. Mr. Spicer replied yes.  Chairman Skains asked if $700 would be cut from each district.  Mr. Spicer said no, that is just the average cut amount for a district receiving $35,000, so each district will be different ranging from approximately $500 to about $1,000.  Mr. Spicer said the OSWC would be sending the budget letters and the July and August allocations soon.  He said the Commissioner and the LDAF Management and Finance staff are studying ways to protect Soil and Water’s funds and hopefully increase them over time.
Chairman Skains said this last legislative session was a disaster and all indications are this next one will be worse.  He said if we could pull together as a team including legislators that would work with us to get ready for the next session; not to wait until the session opens.  Mr. Garber said we need a plan to explain why we need more funds; not just to ask but to explain why we need more; go for offense not defense. Dr. Leonard said they found this to be very effective and recommended that they create a one page fact sheet – front and back - laying out the benefits and what it will cost the State if the funds are not made available.  Dr. Leonard said another thing is “local meets local” meaning your district folks will have better access to the people in their community than with people in Baton Rouge. Mr. Spicer said he agreed but the problem is that most districts will not speak to their legislators and each office knows the amount of their funding that comes from the State or the Federal government and how many acres they have under contract; they have all that same information to use but most districts will not do it. He said the only contact a lot of legislators get is the packet we put together and have placed on their desks at the capitol, but they get so much information thrown on their desks that it likely gets lost.  Chairman Skains said legislators are at most Area meetings and every supervisor should have been there but a lot of supervisors will not attend so they miss a great opportunity to speak to their legislator.  He said they go over these things at most Area meetings, but we have a lot of districts that just do not engage, period; they are not comfortable talking to their legislators so they leave it up to other people.  He said over the next few months he would like to come up with some names, possibly Mr. Fletcher, Mr. Garber, Mr. Taves and Mr. Norton to make a team and gather information to work key legislators. Chairman Skains said Mr. Norton cannot lobby but he can provide information that the team can use.  Mr. Garber said it worked in the past and we got an increase in funding when the LACD Area VPs worked their districts and it can work again, we just need to build a system. He said after working at a national level he knows that this is not uncommon with membership in other states not being that active, so we have to find something that the membership can rally around, something they want to accomplish. Chairman Skains asked the Commission to think about this for the next meeting and for each member to prepare some notes for the August meeting and we can make a plan to be implemented before the fall.  He asked that this be added to the Agenda for the August meeting.
NACD South Central Region Meeting

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item.  Mr. Spicer said we have a great program planned that includes the President of NACD, Commissioner Strain who is the current President of the National Association of State Departments of Agriculture and Acting Regional Conservationist Craig Derickson speaking.  He said we have an excellent forestry tour planned. He said Mr. David Daigle will give a presentation on his Longleaf Pine Grazing Operation; Mr. Jim Caldwell of US Forest Service will speak on their research site and then lead a tour of the site; lunch and a tour of the Southern Forest Heritage Museum followed with visiting a Wetland Reserve site north of Alexandria.  He said they will come back to the hotel for the evening social, buffet dinner, and the LACDE function with a DJ.  Mr. Spicer said Friday morning will begin with the General Session, NACD Business Meeting and individual state meetings. He said there are 78 participants registered so far which is average for Louisiana meetings.  Mr. Taves said he wanted to remind everyone that it is at the Holiday Inn Downtown and they extended the early-bird block rate another week, opened up more rooms for the LACD block and they are looking forward to having the meeting there. 

Plaquemines – Simmons – Ethics
Chairman Skains said the next item is a letter from the Plaquemines SWCD stating Mr. Simmons has resigned from the board as of June 30, 2017.  Mr. Spicer said he would like to brief the Commission on this matter.  He said Mr. Simmons was charged by the Louisiana Ethics Commission for not filing his annual report on time although he had evidence that he had filed it but the Ethics Commission would not accept it and tried to collect $1500 from him for over a year, Mr. Simmons refused to pay the fine so the Ethics Commission finally charged him which resulted in him not being permitted to be re-elected to the Plaquemines SWCD Board of Supervisors.  Mr. Spicer said with him being charged, then the SSWCC could not allow him to be duly elected to his local board although he was the only person to submit a Nomination Petition, therefore when his term expired June 30th he was officially off the board anyway.  Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none so he called for a motion to accept Mr. Simmons’ resignation.
Motion:  Mr. Vitrano made a motion to Mr. Phillip Simmons resignation as of June 30, 2017.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Mr. Garber asked in relation to this matter is there any way we can help others not get caught in this type of situation.  Mr. Spicer said we send out a lot of reminders to the districts throughout the year to make sure the supervisors are aware of state requirements and we even request that they send their annual reports by certified mail so they will have their certified signed proof rather than faxing the reports.  He said with a fax, they cannot be sure it actually was received on the other end; this was Mr. Simmons’ situation.
NEW BUSINESS
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Chairman Skains said they would now take up New Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.  Mr. Norton passed around the July copy of the Louisiana Conservation Update. He said this is the month we celebrate our country’s independence and this is the second year we used this opportunity to highlight our veterans and the work they are doing in conservation. He said we wanted to honor our veteran producers and several are shown in the Update.  Mr. Norton said in the last Farm Bill veterans were given preferential treatment if they are a beginning farmer or limited resource socially disadvantaged farmer.
Mr. Norton said he has spoken in the past of doing some Earth Team awards at LACD very similar to what was done nationally at NACD.  He gave a handout of the award recommendations by the SWCD/NRCS team which is working to get the applications submitted by September 30th and to put together a panel to review the applications and make award recommendations as we do with the LACD district awards. He said the four award categories will be: Single/Individual Award, Group Award, NRCS/LACD Award and Earth Team Service Award which can be an individual or a group who made the most creative use of volunteers.
Mr. Norton said the other handout outlines his efforts to focus NRCS field personnel on in-the-field conservation delivery and to remove the administrative workload off the District Conservationists (DCs).  He said the 44 DCs across the state are spread very thin between doing the field based conservation work and delivery to our customers, administrative workload with contracts, supervising personnel, and overall administrative management workload. He said he was asked to send an email to the district secretaries and the NRCS employees because of the rumors going around misrepresenting the situation. Mr. Norton handed out a draft email and asked the Commission to review it and let him know of any additions as he had a few days before sending it to the districts.  He said he wanted to go over some of the guiding principles: 

(1) We will not add or close offices. This is the main fear of districts, but we are not closing any office. 
(2) We will maintain SWCDs staff.  We will not pull people out of the offices; our goal is to have staff servicing district offices and their customers.

(3) We are creating a position, tentatively called a District Conservationist (DC), to assume full administrative/supervisory responsibility for the work unit which will be more than the current 9 resource units.  Each DC will have a comparable workload and the needed staff.
(4) This DC will not be responsible for a single parish or have individual planning goals that distract from their ability to supervise, manage and develop partnerships with SWCD and others. The target number of employees will be between 10 and 15; no greater than 15 and suggested toward the lower end of 10 to promote effective supervision, development, and management of specific employees.

(5) All employees within the unit are available to servicing customers across the unit when needed.

(6) Each Field Office will have at least one permanent full time planner “a natural resources specialist” (with the actual working title yet to be determined) who will be responsible for delivering science-based technical services to customers within their parish and as needed across the work unit.
(7) All DC positions will be GS-12 level and will be competitive position; we will not redirect existing GS-12s into the new aligned GS-12 positions.

(8) Existing GS-12s DCs will have their positions reclassified (incumbent only) during the transition to encompass enough duties to preserve their grade. However, all future vacancies of “natural resources specialists” will not exceed the GS-11 grade.

(10)The focus will be on increasing the time field staff are available to service our customers and create the 

opportunity to better address customer requests for conservation assistance in the field.

      (11) We will not move forward without direct communication, collaboration, and coordination with the OSWC
             and the Commission.
      (12) The Field Service Workgroup team members will be proactive in addressing concerns and 


misconceptions across the state.

Mr. Norton said both the DC and the GS-11 Planner will be at each SWCD board meeting unless something like annual leave or illness prevents one of them from being there.  He said the planner is technical and the DC is administrative.
Mr. Garber said since the DCs have 3, 4, or 5 offices, will they coordinate to attend SWCD board meetings or will the SWCD have to realign their meetings.  Mr. Norton said they have not had an overlap in the past, but in the event that meetings do overlap we will coordinate.  He said there are two teams working to build the plan right now and the goal is to present it at the September Commission meeting. He said they will bring a presentation what they are planning to move forward with and they will have the Commission’s feedback and the team will still have time to adjust the plan.  He said the team was put together two weeks ago and met and people are talking and drawing maps.  He said he told the district secretaries that no maps are from NRCS so forget them.  He said we are not taking anyone’s job away from them, this is just aligning.  He said to maximize the talents NRCS wants those employees passionate about management doing that job and those employees passionate about conservation work out in the field doing that job.  He said this is all about improving customer service at the field level. He said he had eight DC vacancies and he will fill them as soon as he can.
Chairman Skains asked if the federal hiring freeze would affect the plan and when will it be implemented. Mr. Norton said the plan has to be approved in Washington so the goal is to get everything ready and right after the first of the fiscal year we can get the plan in to Washington.  He said they will have some retirements in December and a lot more in 2018 so they need to have all the information so they can advertise for the right positions.  He said he hopes to begin filling vacancies and get his appropriation in January 2018 so he can speak to all the boards more substantially at the LACD meeting about what they are trying to do.  He said other states have already done this so we listened and are learning from them so we do not make any mis-steps.  Mr. Garber asked if Washington will approve the plan.  Mr. Norton said yes, he anticipates no problem as other states were approved and are in the process of implementing their plans. Mr. Norton asked each member to review the draft email and contact him directly within the next few days with their comments so he can send the email out.
Mr. Taves said speaking for his district only, when a farmer comes into the office he expects to see the NRCS DC but if the DC is moving around now then the secretary who does not have the knowledge of the DC will have to deal with the farmer.  Mr. Norton said no, a resident conservation planner will be in the office.
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Norton about the 2018 budget and where it is in the House and Senate.  Mr. Norton said the House Appropriations Committee and the Senate Appropriations Committee both passed out their Agriculture appropriations in those budgets and NRCS is ok; there are some cuts but most of the cuts are dealing with statutory program increases in mandatory programs that the Farm Bill allowed but Congress is not going to allow; we are going to hold each program size steady.  He said there are small increases in Conservation Technical (CT) assistance and things like that, but it is a near level budget.  He said when you look at the increases and factor in the cost of living increases for all employees next year it is gobbled up; we do not get a COLA on top of our appropriations, we have to deal with it within our appropriations. He said any increase is really just the cost of doing business, rent goes up and our salaries are up due to the COLA.  Mr. Norton said the unknown is when will the budget be scheduled for a floor vote and Congress has decided not to follow the proposed cuts.  He said this current continuing resolution will expire September 30, 2017 and if they do not pay Agriculture appropriations in regular order and get it signed by the President they will have to do a continuing resolution for Ag as well as the rest of the federal government.  He said one year, the Ag appropriations was signed but not the rest of the government and during the shut-down, Ag worked while the others did not.
Mr. Garber said the new plan is excellent but a big change with no DC at each office full time, I feel the message needs to be clear so each SWCD will not feel they are being shorted.  Mr. Norton said every district will have a full time person there that he holds responsible for the district and a full technical staff.  
Mr. Spicer said we will add the draft email as an addendum to the SSWCC minutes.  Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for the information and asked if anyone had any questions or comments; there were none.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the correspondence.  Mr. Spicer said the first item is a press release regarding a $10 million grant funded thru LDAF and US HUD DCBG funds for farmers and ranchers in 51 parishes.  He said this is recovery grant money for those impacted by the flood events in March and August 2016. He said applications will be online until July 26, 2017 at www.ldaf.la.gov.
Mr. Spicer said the next few items are news releases with the first being about Texas being overrun by wild boars ravaging the land and crops so they turned this into a money-making resource by using companies like Helibacon which charges customers thousands of dollars to shoot wild boars from helicopters.  He said the next article is an announcement of a Feral Hog Management Workshop hosted by the Sabine Parish LSU AgCenter, USDA NRCS Many Field Office, and the Sabine SWCD.  Mr. Spicer said the next article is about America’s first free roaming genetically engineered insect, a Diamondback moth genetically engineered to contain a special gene that makes the female moths gradually die off before they reach maturity; the moths were released in a field trial in upstate New York.  He said the next article is about pesticides wreaking havoc on honeybees; in some studies a honeybee worker has a RFID attached to its back that allows the researchers to monitor when it leaves and returns to the colony, when it is no longer active and the bee is presumed dead.  He said the next article discusses damage to crops from weedkillers.  He said Arkansas voted to ban the sale and use of dicamba weedkiller due to the many complaints of it drifting into neighboring fields and damaging acres of crops.  He asked Dr. Leonard to comment on this. Dr. Leonard said there has been over 700 complaints of drifting herbicide in Arkansas, around 200 in Mississippi and one formal complaint in Louisiana.  He said the fact that LSU did not recommend that herbicide and through educational program, general awareness went a long way toward mitigating use of these products.  Mr. Spicer said the next article regards the next Farm Bill and Senate Ag Committee Chairman Pat Roberts said the best that conservation and forestry advocates can expect is protection of programs at current funding levels.  Mr. Spicer said that concluded Correspondence and asked if there were any questions; there were none.
Mr. Taves said he had talked to some secretaries at their meeting and they were talking about the cut-off date for the Farm Bill Reports; some did not have that month’s reports for their board meetings.  He asked if the date can be changed so they can print their Balance reports.  Mr. Spicer said the date, the 10th at midnight of each month in written in the program and cannot be changed but the secretaries can print all of the other reports as soon as they enter the data and these other reports will give them the information needed for their board  meetings.

Supervisor Resignations/ Appointments and Reappointments    
Chairman Skains said we have no resignations this month other than Mr. Simmons that we discussed and approved earlier.  He said we have one request for the State Commission to reappoint a supervisor.  He said the Sabine SWCD is requesting that Mr. John Alan Williams be reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or SSWCC members and there were none, so he called for a motion to approve this supervisor appointment.

Sabine SWCD, Mr. John Alan Williams, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin July 25, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2019.

Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the supervisor appointment of Mr. John Alan Williams, Sabine SWCD, appointed position. The motion was seconded by Mr. Garber and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Other Business and asked Dr. Rogers Leonard if he had any comments.  Dr. Leonard said he had to leave to attend another meeting but wanted to report that they are having the Sweet Potato Field day in Morehouse Parish on August 17th that everyone is invited to attend and the information is on the AgCenter website.  He said they are working with NRCS to put together four regional meetings on soil health.  He said this is a continuation of the process that they started earlier to really emphasize and drive home the need to manage cover crops for overall soil health and water quality. Dr. Leonard said that concluded his report.      

Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was proposed for Tuesday, September 19, 2017 in Alexandria.  He said the time and location is to be determined later. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Fletcher made a motion to adjourn at 2:21 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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